NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 29, 2010
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:02 a.m., Thursday, April 29, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:02 a.m., Thursday, April 29, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Christine Hall, and Caroline Benavidez.  Board member participating via phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, and Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Christine Hall led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he wishes that he could be attending the meeting in person.  He stated that he plans to attend the May meeting in person on the Alamogordo campus.
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it always nice to be at the ECP.  She stated that she has been very busy since the last meeting.  It is the end of the school year.  She stated that she attended a wonderful NFB state convention.  She is very excited about the task that is being put together to look at Braille standards.  She is happy to report that she has passed all of her requirements and is now a Level II teacher.  The Board congratulated her on her new Level II status.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that it is nice to be at the ECP.  He heard that the NMSBVI students had a great time on the trip to Washington DC that was supported by the NMSVH Foundation.  He also heard that the SCASB track meet in Mississippi went well, even with the bad weather that they experienced, including tornados.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that since the last meeting she had the opportunity to attend the SCASB Wrestling Tournament that was hosted by the NMSBVI Alamogordo campus.  She stated that she had never been to a SCASB tournament and thoroughly enjoyed it.  She stated that the thing that she enjoyed the most was the sportsmanship between all of the athletes, from all of the schools.  She stated that the NFB state convention went well and was enjoyed by everyone.  She stated that Superintendent Lyle was a speaker during the convention and was able to attend the banquet.  156 people registered for the convention and at least 200 people attended the banquet.  She is excited that a resolution was passed to establish the Braille Standards Task Force.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is always happy to see everyone during these board meetings.  She stated that she understands that the New Mexico AER convention went very well and was well attended.  She stated that this is the first time that she has missed the conference in many years.  She stated that she is looking forward to attending all of the end of school year activities that are quickly coming up.  She stated that her calendar is full of NMSBVI activities.  

V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle pointed out that there are three time sensitive agenda items.  The Major Focus has been changed from Outreach to a presentation for the board by the ECP Kindergarten graduating class.  This is on the schedule for 11:30 a.m.  Dr. Jackie Wood will be here at 12:30 p.m. to update the board on the Personnel Preparation Program.  And our contract legal counsel, Mr. Tony Ortiz, will be here at 1:00 p.m. to brief the board on University Research Parks.  Jeff Killebrew, Science Instructor from the Alamogordo campus will also be present during that presentation.  There were no questions or additional revisions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of March 17, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of March 17, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.   President McAninch asked Christine Hall if she is going to be helping the Superintendent on the Braille Standards Taskforce.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Christine Hall is helping her put the committee together, and Caroline Benavidez has agreed to participate on one of the committees.  She stated that they are going to try to have a combination of teachers, consumers, older students, parents, Special Education Directors who have vision programs, etc. as part of the taskforce.  The composition will be as diverse as possible.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will also be involved in a committee that will take a look at Outreach services to students statewide.  She stated that for both committees she has asked the NM Public Education Department to participate, and they have agreed to have PED participation on both committees.  President McAninch asked about the Quiet Car Task Force Committee.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is participating on the committee, and NMSBVI O&M Instructor CeCe Quintana has agreed to share this participation so that NMSBVI has representation at all meetings, and participation by an Orientation & Mobility Specialist is very important.  Christine Hall reported that the work of the Quiet Car Task Force is almost complete and a report is being prepared for submission to the NM Legislators by July 1, 2010.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – January, February, March 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Reports for January, February, and March 2010, with emphasis on the March 2010 report as it contains the most recent data.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the March 2010 report reflects that our investments are moving in the right direction.  Because we find it necessary to pull funds from our investments to cover annual operating expenses we will never see our investment performance go up to the level that it had in the past, but what is invested is performing well.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland asked if we still project that our quasi-endowment fund will be drawn down within the next 5 – 7 years.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that projection is still accurate.  She stated that it may be sooner than 5 – 7 years.  The FY 2011 budget indicates that we will need to pull $2 million from the quasi-endowment fund to cover operating expenses.  We will continue to work with the NM Legislature to obtain funding that will help offset our withdrawals from the quasi-endowment.  There were no other questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – January, February, March 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for January, February, and March 2010, with emphasis on the March 2010 report as it contains the most recent data.  She reviewed the contents of the report, including unrestricted revenue, restricted revenue, unrestricted budget/expense report, restricted budget/expense report, and capital outlay budget/expense report.  She stated that at the end of March 2010 we were through 75% of the fiscal year with all departments within budget.  She stated that the March report reflects, and the April 2010 report will reflect, some movement of funds within cost centers to address departmental and program needs.  She stated that these funds were moved within the board approved budget.  She stated that the last revisions to the FY10 budget have been made, and will be presented to the board later in this meeting.  There will be no other changes to the FY10 budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the January, February and March 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – January, February, March 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for January, February, and March 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – January, February, March 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for January, February, and March 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – January, February, March 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for January, February, and March 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
F. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Superintendent Lyle presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of 34 obsolete items and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  She stated that all items contained on this request are obsolete and/or un-repairable and have no potential service life left.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of 34 obsolete items and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of 16 obsolete items and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  She stated that all items contained on this request are obsolete and/or un-repairable and have no potential service life left. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of 16 obsolete items and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of one 1993 Bluebird Bus, Vin 44813621, through sale by public auction, sealed bid.  She stated that this bus is the oldest in our fleet, has not been in service for a number of years, and repair costs would exceed the actual value of the bus. 

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for disposal of one 1993 Bluebird Bus, Vin 44813621, through sale by public auction, sealed bid, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

9:31  a.m. to 10:52 a.m., April 29, 2010
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:31 p.m., Thursday, April 29, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Contract Renewals; Legal Issues; and Superintendent’s Evaluation - Preliminary.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, Baland, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:52 a.m., Thursday, April 29, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Contract Renewals; Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation - Preliminary.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye.  Regent Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Regina Timms for the position of Early Childhood Instructor at an annual salary of $42,864.58.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire Michael Garcia for the position of Early Childhood Instructor at an annual salary of $46,176.55.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Cynthia Allison for the position of Early Childhood Instructor at an annual salary of $53,445.34.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire Jami Berryhill for the position of Elementary Instructor at an annual salary of $33,038.45.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the list of 9 Month Contract Renewals, with amendments, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

X.
Policies and Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 025, Superintendent Evaluation.

John Williams presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 025. He explained that this policy was revised to reflect that the Board adopted the original policy in February 2005 and that revisions to the policy have been made since that date to ensure that the contents remain current.  The operational timeline was also revised to reflect that Superintendent Reports would be provided to the Board during each scheduled meeting versus monthly meetings as the board does not meet on a monthly basis.  This revision also contains the amended Superintendent evaluation criteria as reviewed and revised by members of the Board.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch indicated a needed correction to page 8 of the evaluation form.  Item 7.a. needs to be revised to indicate NMSBVI versus NMSVH.   
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision of NMSBVI Policy 025, Superintendent Evaluation, as amended.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem & Mileage.
Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 340.   She stated that a recent statute revision in Santa Fe has increased the mileage reimbursement rate to a standard that has been set by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS).  The IRS increased their mileage reimbursement rate to $0.50 back in January 1, 2008.  Our current mileage reimbursement rate is set at $0.32.  The state statute authorizes reimbursement up to 80% of the IRS rate, which would be $0.40 per mile.  The Board at that time elected to reimburse at the rate of $0.32 per mile.  In January 2009 the IRS regulations increased the reimbursement rate to $0.55 per mile.  By state statute 80% of that rate would be $0.44 per mile.  NMSBVI Administration is requesting that the Board approve a mileage reimbursement rate increase to $0.40 per mile, which is in compliance with IRS and state statute.  David Baland asked what the total cost of this increase would be to the school.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have not determined the total cost to the school but it will be minimal.  At this time the only consistent mileage reimbursement that is paid out is to parents/guardians in the form of feeder mileage which is designed to assist them with transportation expenses involved with delivering and pickup up their children from the school bus stops around the state.  We do not have a large number of parents who apply for and get paid feeder mileage.  The Board of Regents are also paid mileage when they travel on school business.  Staff do not normally get mileage reimbursement as we provide a fleet of school owned vehicles for their use.  Staff use of their personal vehicle is very rare.  If they wish to use their own vehicle, for their own convenience, then they are not eligible for mileage reimbursement.  Veronica Hernandez recommended one additional change to the presented policy.  Paragraph 1 of the policy cites DFA Rule 95-1 as the governing statute for the contents of the policy.  We have recently learned that DFA Rule 95-1 has been incorporated into NMAC 2.42.2 and the DFA Rule was deleted.  Therefore we need to change the reference of the governing statute to NMAC 2.42.2.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem & Mileage, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.


Superintendent Lyle presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464.  She stated that the primary purpose of this policy is the revision to the time that an applicant to the program must commit to teach/serve New Mexico’s students who are blind/visually impaired.  The original policy required a commitment of 5 years.  We have found that this length of time has been a deterrent to enrollment in the Personnel Preparation Program.  We are therefore requesting that the policy be revised to reflect a 3 year commitment.  Revising the commitment to 3 years will also align our tuition practice with other scholarship programs in the area.  Texas has a program with a 3 year reimbursement, and Arizona has a program with a 2 year reimbursement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Following the motion Superintendent Lyle stated that she noted an error to the presented revised policy.  She stated that the percentages listed under Paragraph 4.d. are incorrect for the three year period as they do not total 100%.  She stated that the percentages should reflect 34% for the 1st year, 33% for the 2nd and 3rd years.  Danette Fuller stated that Paragraph 4.d. states that the applicant must commit to teach/serve New Mexico’s students who are blind/visually impaired for three (3) years.  The second paragraph of that section states that “Applicants that do not remain in a teaching or serving within the State of New Mexico for a total of three (3) years following coursework completion will be required to repay the total cost…..”.  Danette Fuller asked if a teacher has to actually teach blind/visually impaired students for 3 years, or just teach within the state for 3 years.  The Board felt that teachers should be required to teach blind/visually impaired students within the state for three (3) years.  David Baland asked if this policy should be tabled until the next meeting so that the contents can be thoroughly reviewed and revised as needed.  Superintendent Lyle agreed to the recommendation to table the policy for further review.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to rescind the motion to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program, pending further review.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.
I. Superintendent Lyle presented the annual application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2010-2011 School Year.  In the past successful application of IDEA-B funds have assisted NMSBVI with the excess costs of providing special education and related services to children with disabilities.  Continued participation will help to ensure that NMSBVI can maintain the same high level of service that we have provided in the past.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2010-2011 School Year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

M.
Proposed Name Change – Practical Arts to Wanda Raney Life Skills Center.

Superintendent Lyle presented a proposal to change the name of the Alamogordo Campus Practical Arts Building to the Wanda Raney Life Skills Center.  She stated that with the recent passing of Wanda Raney, and in honor of the difference that she made for over 30 years to blind/visually impaired students statewide as a Teacher of the Visually Impaired, we would like to rename our Alamogordo Campus Practical Arts Building to the Wanda Raney Life Skills Center.  The Practical Arts building is where Wanda Raney spent the majority of her career at NMSBVI teaching life skills to our students.  The building is designed as a life skills center as it contains the large multi-station kitchen for home economic style classes, a sewing classroom, dining room, and the prevocational shop.  It is hard to believe that the focus of that building would ever change.  If the focus did change in the future we will design the building sign so that the Life Skills Center portion of the sign can be changed to reflect the new focus, but the Wanda Raney name would remain a constant.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if this proposal is approved by the Board, NMSBVI would like to hold a building dedication during the last week of school so that the graduating class, who spent a great deal of time in Wanda Raney’s classes, can participate.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the proposal to change the name of the Alamogordo Campus Practical Arts Building to the Wanda Raney Life Skills Center in honor of, and in memory of Mrs. Wanda Raney who provided exceptional educational services to blind and visually impaired students for over 30 years.  (carried unanimously)


N.
Purchase of Leaf and Debris Vacuum.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to proceed with an Invitation to Bid solicitation for a Leaf and Debris Vacuum (Dethatching Machine) and proceed with the purchase in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00.  She stated that the Alamogordo Campus grounds consist primarily of grass ground cover that is very lush and thick.  Over the years thatch has built up at the base of the grass which is now preventing moisture from adequately feeding the root system.  It is critical that this thatch be removed from all areas on the campus, and a schedule be developed to keep the thatch from building up in the future.  The purchase of a dethatching and vacuum system will allow us to take care of this problem and ensure that we keep a healthy, dirt free environment.  She stated that if this request is approved by the Board we will be utilizing some undesignated funds for this purchase.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with an Invitation to Bid solicitation for a Leaf and Debris Vacuum (Dethatching Machine) and proceed with the purchase in an amount not to exceed $25,000.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L.
2010-2011 Board Meeting Calendar Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle presented the proposed board meeting schedule for the 2010-2011 school year.  She stated that this calendar reflects a total of 7 meetings with 3 being held at the ECP and 4 on the Alamogordo campus.  President McAninch stated that she has a conflict with the proposed date in July 2010.  She requested that the July 2010 date be changed to Friday, July 16, 2010.  All other members of the Board of Regents concurred with her request to move the July 2010 date to the 16th.  President McAninch asked if there any questions or additional revisions to the proposed calendar.  There were no questions or additional revisions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 2010-2011 Board Meeting Calendar, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


K.
2010-2011 School Year Calendar Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle presented the 2010-2011 School Year Calendars for the Alamogordo Residential Campus and the Early Childhood Program.  She stated that the Residential Campus reflects 174 teaching days, 180 contract days, and 6 in-service days.  The Early Childhood calendar reflects 176 teaching days, 180 contract days, and 4 in service days.  The Residential Campus has two additional in-service days due to the pending move of the educational classrooms and offices from the Watkins Education Center to the Jack Hall Building pending commencement of the major renovation of the Watkins Education Center.  These two additional in-service days will allow the teaching staff additional time to accomplish this move and classroom setup, as well as conducting department meetings.  She stated that both calendars are fairly traditional with the Residential Campus calendar following the Alamogordo Public Schools calendar, and the Early Childhood Program calendar following the Albuquerque Public Schools calendar.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2010-2011 School Year Calendars for the Alamogordo and Albuquerque campuses, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

A. Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending April 29, 2010.  She pointed out that we have four retirements upcoming:  Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services; Patrick Vigil, Education Assistant III; Marsha Bell, Instructor at the ECP; and Diane Campbell, Education Assistant III.  She stated that we are going to transfer Mary Vaughn, Abilities Teacher on the Residential Campus, to an Early Childhood Teacher on the Residential Campus.  She stated that she has nothing else to add but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch offered the Board’s thanks and congratulations to the Carolyn Vick, Patrick Vigil, Marsha Bell and Diane Campbell on the occasion of their upcoming retirement.  They all will be missed at our school.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – ECP Student Presentation.
Students from the ECP graduating kindergarten class presented a brief musical program for the Board of Regents and other meeting attendees.

XI.
Other Items. (continued)


C.
FY-10 Operating Budget Revision.

Superintendent Lyle presented the FY-10 Operating Budget Revision.  She explained that on May 1, 2010 NMSBVI will do the final budget adjustment for the fiscal year.  We have moved approximately $500,000.00, during the course of the year, from our operating budget to capital projects.  Part of that total movement was to support the Jack Hall Renovation project, and part is to take care of some big ticket items that are needed for programs and support.  She stated that our FY-10 Operating Budget bottom line has been adjusted from $14,521,193.58 to $14,170,504.71 to reflect the movement of the $500,000.00 from the operating budget to capital projects.  She stated that she will require a motion for approval on this adjustment to the FY-10 Operating Budget and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY-10 Operating Budget Revision, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
FY-11 Operating Budget Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle presented the FY-11 Operating Budget Proposal.  She stated that she would like to begin by acknowledging Veronica Hernandez for her exemplary work on putting this budget proposal together.  Veronica Hernandez took all of the information that she received from the Program Directors and Coordinators and converted the information into budget numbers for submittal to the NM Higher Education Department.  This is a project that she has worked on for weeks and the outcome is what is presented to Board today.  She stated that she cannot thank Veronica Hernandez enough for her hard work.  The Board thanked Veronica Hernandez for her work.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the FY-11 Operating Budget Proposal.  The FY-11 budget reflects $14,521,193.58 in revenues; $13,658,604.00 in expenditures; $2,896,600.00 in capital outlay expenditures, which will leave a deficit of $2,034,010.42.  This deficit will require a withdrawal from the quasi-endowment to balance the proposed budget and to meet the operating needs of the school.  She then reviewed the expected appropriations for FY-2011 and specifically addressed decreases in the appropriations from the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the decreases in state appropriations may be an indicator of permanent decreases given the deficits that the State of New Mexico is experiencing.  She stated that the FY-2011 budget contains no staff compensation increases.  She stated that the NM State Legislature did not recommended any compensation increases for schools statewide, and she feels that it is important that we comply with their recommendation.  At this point we cannot afford compensation increases, and given the fact that we are seeking additional financial support from the state, it would not be a wise financial move to allow compensation increases at this time.  She stated that we are hoping that fuel and utilities remain stable during FY-2011.  She pointed out that NMSBVI staff have been very understanding and generous during the budget development process and have been very quick to point out when they have more funding in a budget line item than they will need.  This allows us to move money around to areas where it will be needed.  All departments are very good about supporting each other.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have projected premiums for NM Risk Management and Workers Compensation.  Those numbers are reflected in the budget.  Health benefits are remaining at the FY-2010 level.  Cost wise we are seeing a change in the benefits that reflect a small reduction.  David Baland asked if staff are going to have to pay more money for their benefits.  Veronica Hernandez stated that co-pays and deductibles have increased a little.  At this time staff do not have to pay more for their benefits, other than the slight increase to co-pays and deductibles.  She stated that she does feel that that may change in the future and we may see some rate hikes.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have also been very diligent at looking at our FTEs (Full Time Employee) slots.  When we have a new program that requires the addition of FTEs, we look to see where an FTE can be reduced to offset the addition.  Most of the time this is possible when we have an FTE that is not filled.  We look at the responsibilities of that FTE and look to reassign those responsibilities to an existing FTE, or FTEs.  The growth at the ECP makes it very difficult to balance ECP FTEs.  We have managed to identify outside funding for some FTEs, such as Medicaid funding, Navajo Nation, Medicaid in the Schools, and NMSU.  She stated that at the Residential Campus we are adding a preschool classroom which will require one new Early Childhood Instructor; and elementary classroom that will require one new Elementary Instructor.  Due to the establishment of the Preschool Program on the Residential Campus we will need to add one LPN/RN to Health Services; and Transportation will require one full-time and two part time drivers.  At the ECP we are adding two new Early Childhood Classrooms which will require one new instructor position and two Education Assistants; and the addition of one LPN/RN to ECP Health Services.  The Family Infant Toddler Program will need to have two new Developmental Specialist positions which will be funded by Medicaid B-3.  She stated that in general the staff have asked for “flat budgets” with little areas of increase.  Where increase needs were identified, staff identified other areas where their budget could be decreased to offset.   The budget as a whole was not difficult to develop.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the FY-11 budget of $14.5 million is the same budget as we had for FY-10.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  The Board complimented Superintendent Lyle and Veronica Hernandez on the development of an excellent budget for FY-11.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she did make two minor errors within the budget and wanted to correct those before any motion was made.  She stated that the restricted revenue budget reflects that we received $335,000.00 in Medicaid B-3 Income.  This amount is projected as Medicaid B-3 is a fee for service revenue.  With that revenue there should be an expense reflected that equals $335,000.00.  Page 4 of the restricted operating budget reflects total Medicaid B-3 expenditures of $334,281.81, which is difference of $781.19.  She stated that to make the Medicaid B-3 expenditures balance with the revenue she proposes to increase the Medicaid B-3 Professional Salaries to $224,405.08.  The Board supports this minor revision to achieve the balance.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she also forgot to add an FTE to her Medicaid ECP expenditure line item for FY-10.  The line item indicates an expenditure of $48,636.41 in professional salaries, but indicates 0.0 FTE.  The FTE for FY-10 should have reflected 1.0000.  The Board supported this minor revision.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY-11 Operating Budget Proposal, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Financial & Compliance Audit Services – Contract Approval.
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to award the 2010 Financial and Compliance Audit Services Contract to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company, PC of Las Cruces, New Mexico at a cost of $29,958.00 for 310 audit hours performed.  The procurement office further recommends approval to proceed with the second year and third year of service to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company, PC upon the agreement of both parties at each annual extension review.  The total cost to award this contract for all three years will be $89,874.00.  On March 21, 2010 Request for Proposals (RFP) for Financial and Compliance Audit for Fiscal Year 2010 were mailed to Independent Accounting firms throughout the State as approved by the State Auditor’s Office.  The close of receipt of proposals was Tuesday, April 13, 2010 at 3:00 p.m.  At closing, six (6) proposals were received in response to the RFP solicitation.  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposals was conducted on Wednesday and Thursday, April 14-15, 2010 by a committee.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to award the 2010 Financial and Compliance Audit to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company, PC of Las Cruces, NM at a cost of $29,958.00 for 310 audit hours performed, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Alcohol & Drug Testing Services – Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Professional Services Contract with The Safety Institute, LLC for the period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a total cost that will be dependent on the random use of testing throughout the fiscal year.  The total cost for FY-11 is estimated to be between $8,000.00 and $9,000.00.  Approval of this recommendation will take us into the third year of service by The Safety Institute, LLC.  NM State Statute allows this contract to be renewed for a period not to exceed four years of service without the requirement of a new RFP solicitation.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or discussion regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or discussion.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to extend the Alcohol & Drug Testing Services Contract with The Safety Institute, LLC, for the period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011, for a total cost dependent upon the use of testing throughout the fiscal year, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Program Update.

Dr. Jackie Wood, Personnel Preparation Program Coordinator provided an overview of the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP).  She stated that she is happy to report that the State of New Mexico now has a real certification for Teachers of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  She thanked Superintendent Lyle and the Board of Regents for the support that they provided to achieve this certification.  We now have a standalone license that brings our teachers into alignment with other certifications.  She stated that this has resulted in changes to the Personnel Preparation Program.  She reviewed the changes that have occurred to the Personnel Preparation Program.  In order to achieve certification at a Teacher of the Visually Impaired teacher now must complete the following:  They must have a bachelor’s degree; 24 – 30 hours of TVI coursework; 6 hours of Braille reading; 24 – 30 hours in a specialty area such as Math, Science or Reading; complete the New Mexico Teacher’s Exam; and have student teaching experience.  This means that all teachers that now exit the Personnel Preparation Program and receive their licensure in TVI are highly qualified.  She stated that this also means that we may receive applications from teachers who do not have a degree in Special Education.  This will require the PPP to add many areas of Special Education coursework in addition to the TVI coursework.  She stated that there is a lot of work that needs to be done to redesign the PPP.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it sounds like the NM TVI license will be harder to get than any of the other standalone licenses.  She stated that the NM TVI license sounds like it will require the recipient to have a Bachelor’s degree before they can get the TVI license, while other standalone licenses are included as part of the Bachelor’s License.  She stated that she feels that there is something wrong with this.  Dr. Wood stated the TVI courses are not offered at the Bachelor degree level, but at the Master’s degree level.  Superintendent Lyle asked if someone could end up with a Bachelor’s degree where TVI coursework was part of the Bachelor’s degree.  Dr. Wood stated that you have to have the Bachelor’s degree in addition to the TVI hours.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the TVI license would then not be a standalone license.  It still appears to be different from any other standalone license.  She stated that she does not feel that that was our intention.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have asked for clarification from the Licensure Division regarding that matter and will provide an update to the Board of Regents and Dr. Wood.  Caroline Benavidez feels that the interpretation that has been provided makes it seem more difficult to achieve the TVI Licensure when the focus of our efforts was to try to make it easier to get the licensure.  Clarification is definitely needed.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she is also concerned that we have had some teacher placements, but none of those teacher placements have included TVIs who are visually impaired.  Of those that have been placed, none of them were our PPP students.  She stated that what she is concerned about is where our students from the PPP program going?  Dr. Wood stated that a large number of the PPP graduates are employed by NMSBVI.  Of the 15 students that we currently have, 13 are employed by NMSBVI. Caroline Benavidez stated that she just wanted to make sure that our students are serving within the State of New Mexico once they graduate from the PPP.  She stated that we also need to make a connection with the NM Commission for the Blind so that we can encourage visually impaired professionals to enroll in the Personnel Preparation Program.  Caroline Benavidez asked if guest lecturers are used as part of the PPP teaching staff.  Dr. Wood stated that she does not use guest lecturers as much as she would like to.  Caroline Benavidez offered to be a guest lecturer for the PPP.  Dr. Wood stated that classes begin May 29, the week after that they have a meeting where all of the students get online at the same time and presentations/lectures are provided.  She stated that Caroline Benavidez is welcome to present during that online class.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she will speak with Dr. Wood about that opportunity.  She stated that she is interested in providing instruction during the lab portion and perhaps some reading instruction.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no more questions or comments.
Valerie Tiensvold provided an update on the Outreach Program, Technology Lending Library, and Low Vision Clinics, and answered questions from the Board.
J. 
University Research Park.
Tony Ortiz, and Kristen Davidson, NMSBVI contract attorneys with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson briefed the Board on the creation of an NMSBVI research park corporation as permitted by New Mexico ‘s University Research Park and Economic Development Plan of 1978 in order to engage in economic development activities that encourage and support innovative teaching, and research.  Also in attendance was Jeffrey Killebrew, Science Teacher with NMSBVI who is responsible for the invention of the SC2 learning tool.  Tony Ortiz introduced Kristen Davidson who has taken the lead in the area of establishment of a University Research Park for NMSBVI.  Kristen Davidson is experienced in the area of intellectual property.  Kristen Davidson stated that Superintendent Lyle raised the question of a University Research Park by briefing her on what has been accomplished by Jeff Killebrew with his SC2 learning tool and the challenges that have been presented in the areas of production and marketing.  The school is interested in helping Jeff Killebrew further his project, so that it benefits students nationwide and/or worldwide, benefits the inventor Jeff Killebrew, and possibly benefits NMSBVI as his employer and creative supporter.  The broader goal is to determine how the school can encourage other faculty members, employees, and students to be as innovative as possible.  She stated that the first step is for the school to determine if they wish to be involved in Jeff Killebrew’s project, and to what degree.  The second question will be – how can the school be involved while avoiding any conflict of interest?  Kristen Davidson briefed the board on the purpose of a research park, the research park composition, and the legal issues as they relate to the establishment of a research park.  She stated that there are challenges involved such as the school’s expenditure of funds, the unknown quantity of needed expenditures, establishment of license agreements, and potential conflicts of interest since there will be an intertwining of financial interests and a school employee.  She stated that the school would be able to benefit from what the NM University Research Park and Economic Development Plan provides because NMSBVI is a state educational institution under the Constitution.  A research park would basically be a separate corporation, established by the school and the Board of Regents that is intertwined because the school/Board of Regents appoints the research park corporation’s Board of Directors.  The corporation’s goals would need to be intertwined with the educational goals of the school.  The research park would assist the school in avoiding certain conflict of interest laws and prohibitions, and procurement loopholes.  It would encourage and allow any employee of NMSBVI who contributes to the education goals to be innovative.  She stated that if this is something that the Board is interested in pursuing, Jeff Killebrew and his educational invention should be looked at as a possible starting point.  This would allow the school to be involved in the development of innovative technologies for blind and visually impaired education.  The development of Jeff Killebrew’s invention could be the first step in encouraging the development of innovative educational projects.  Tony Ortiz stated that he would suggest to the Board that they first decide if this is something that they want the school to be involved in.  The second thing that the Board needs to ask themselves is whether there is anything else that, as a board or school, needs to be done to make sure that a product is going to do what they think it has the potential of doing.  More research may need to be done.  Is more time needed with some of the prototypes to determine if there are any flaws?  Superintendent Lyle stated that a professor from the University of Alabama has submitted a federal grant around Jeff Killebrew’s SC2 product to collect evidence based learning research data.  We should hear in the Fall whether that project is selected for the grant funding.  She stated that collecting the evidence is an intermediate step that has been taken.  We are on hold at this time because if the project is selected for funding by the federal government it will be a two-year project.  Tony Ortiz stated that given that information it seems that there is a pretty long timeline associated with knowing where and if this product has a future.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is no question regarding if it will have a future, the question is when it will begin to move forward.  The timeline for rolling the project out is unknown at this time.  The project will roll out whether Jeff Killebrew does it independently of NMSBVI or Jeff Killebrew and NMSBVI elect to work together on the project.  David Baland asked who owns SC2?  He stated that he would assume that Jeff Killebrew owns it as the inventor.  So the first question would be – what does Jeff Killebrew want to do?  If Jeff Killebrew wants the school and/or students to be part of it then I assume that the school would have some equity in the project.  If it is a joint project how will everyone’s interests be protected?  Tony Ortiz stated that that is correct.  The Board needs to know from Jeff Killebrew if he wants the school involved.  Equity interest is another important question.  He stated that there are a lot of variables in terms of figuring out the equity interest.  These variables are not completely known at this time.  Tony Ortiz stated that he has provided the Board with a memo that outlines the process that the school would have to go through to establish a University Research Park.  He encouraged everyone to take a close look at that memo and then meet to decide if that is something that the school wishes to pursue.  He stated that in the short term he has a sense that what is needed is a “go” from both parties.  With that the incremental steps can begin.  There will be decisions that are yet unknown that will need to be decided by the Board throughout the development of the University Research Park Corporation.  Kristen Davidson stated that this topic was presented to them about a year ago, and it is apparent that a lot has happened since that time.  She stated that if there is going to be a joint effort, Scheuer, Yost & Patterson would represent the school as the contract attorney for the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Jeff Killebrew is welcome and encouraged to involve his own attorney so that his interests are protected, before any agreement is reached, or any contract is put to paper.  She stated that if the school and Jeff Killebrew elect to work together on this project, without the involvement of a research park, there will be a very fine line to walk.  Conducting this matter through a research park, as a corporation, allows a much broader scope and less danger to the school.  David Baland asked if the research park, as a corporation, is run by the school.  Kristen Davidson stated a research park corporation would be a separate entity to avoid any conflict of interest.  Tony Ortiz stated that another advantage to doing this through a corporation is that any liability involved would not be the school’s liability.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she wants to ensure that Jeff Killebrew knows that the Board very strongly feels that Jeff Killebrew should benefit from his invention.  The Board realizes that our students and students across the nation will benefit from his invention.  So the Board wants Jeff Killebrew to take the direction that he thinks he needs to take.  If he desires the assistance of the school through the establishment of a research park corporation, then we can look into that matter.  If he wants to pursue production and marketing on his own, the school fully supports that.  She restated that the Board wants what Jeff Killebrew feels is best for him.  At the same time she wants to ensure that NMSBVI’s interests are protected.  Kristen Davidson stated that she wants to make sure that the Board understands that the development of a research park corporation would not be for the sole purpose of assisting in the marketing and distribution of Jeff Killebrew’s invention.  Jeff Killebrew’s invention would be a starting point. The research park would not only allow NMSBVI to encourage innovation in the classroom, but the research park could also contract with outside entities for research into innovations related to the educational field.  She also clarified that any employee of NMSBVI who develops an educational or therapeutic tool, while working for NMSBVI, and develops it through classroom trials, has complete ownership of the innovation, unless NMSBVI institutes a policy that states a vested interest in any innovation developed by an NMSBVI employee while in the employ of NMSBVI, and developed and tested during the course of their responsibilities while at NMSBVI.  At the conclusion of discussion it was determined that Jeff Killebrew needs to determine whether he wants the assistance of NMSBVI in the development, production, and marketing of his innovation.  David Baland advised Jeff Killebrew to retain the services of an attorney to assist him in his decision and to protect his interests in this matter.  Kristen Davidson agreed that Jeff Killebrew needs to protect his interests in this matter.  Tony Ortiz stated that before there is too much discussion on the establishment of a research park corporation, he feels that Jeff Killebrew needs to determine what he needs or wants the school to do.  He stated that he does not want to see the board go through the work and expense of establishing a research park corporation only to find that Jeff Killebrew has decided that he does not need the assistance of the school.  President McAninch stated that she agrees that Jeff Killebrew needs to determine what it is he wants from NMSBVI.  But we also need to understand that the establishment of research park corporation will not be established simply to assist one individual, but will be put into place to encourage other staff to do their own research and develop innovations related to the field of education.  That is one of the goals of NMSBVI.  Tony Ortiz stated that the board needs to decide if they want to move forward with the establishment of a research park corporation for the sake of the school’s goals.  The board may also want to develop a policy that protects the schools vested interested when an employee develops a new innovation while in the performance of the educational responsibilities at NMSBVI.  He stated that he does not feel that there is a downside to establishing a research park corporation.  The Board asked how much it would cost to develop a research park corporation.  Kristen Davidson stated that the cost would depend on the minimum needs to get the research park corporation off the ground while fulfilling the basic requirements.  It is difficult at this time to cite an estimated cost.  Cost would be dependent on the scope of work of the research park corporation.  Tony Ortiz estimated that the initial paperwork to establish a research park corporation would be between $5,000.00 to $10,000.00 dependent on how detailed the Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws will be.  Then there will be long term costs involved which are difficult to estimate due to variables.  David Baland stated that he would like to continue to explore the possibilities of developing a research park corporation even if Jeff Killebrew decides that he does not want the assistance of NMSBVI in the production, marketing, and distribution of his innovation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to see us continue this conversation as part of our new strategic plan development.  If the research park corporation is the direction that the Board wishes to go it becomes a huge piece for the school.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we are dealing with two separate issues:  1) Assistance to Jeff Killebrew in the production, marketing, and distribution of SC2 and 2) the establishment of a research park corporation for the purpose of encouraging the development of innovative educational tools and techniques.  She stated that the first issue cannot be addressed until Jeff Killebrew determines if he wants the assistance of NMSBVI.  The second issue will take more research and conversation between the Board and legal counsel.  Tony Ortiz stated that what he would need, from the perspective of legal counsel, is 1) the Board’s decision on whether they want to move forward on establishing a research park corporation, and 2) a designee from the Board of Regents that would be the point of contact between the Board and legal counsel during the establishment of a research park corporation.   He stated that he understands that the Board may not be ready to make a decision at this time.  Not making a decision at this time will give the Board more time to generate more questions.  President McAninch asked the Board if they are ready to make a decision regarding a research park corporation.  The Board indicated that they are not ready to make a decision at this time.  This item can be brought back to the Board at a future meeting which will allow Jeff Killebrew time to make his decisions and allows the Board time to generate questions.  We can also work it into the development of the new strategic plan.  The Board thanked Kristen Davidson and Tony Ortiz for meeting with the Board regarding the establishment of a research park corporation.  David Baland asked if he could be provided with a list of existing research park corporations within New Mexico.  That would allow him to visit with them.  Kristen Davidson stated that she would put together a list for the Board.  Tony Ortiz asked the Board to authorize David Baland to contact them directly if he should have any questions or concerns during his information gathering process.  The Board authorized David Baland to contact legal counsel regarding the establishment of a research park corporation.  President McAninch asked Jeff Killebrew to consult with his legal counsel then prepare a document for the presentation to the Board that outlines what assistance he would like regarding his SC2 invention.  She stated that we will plan to discuss this matter at the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents which is scheduled for May 27th.  If we need to have a meeting regarding this matter before that date we will schedule a special meeting.
G.
Pediatric Services – Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to renew the Pediatric Services Professional Services Contract with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a total contract price of $11,000.00.  Due to the specialized nature of services provided this contract falls under a sole-source procurement as allowed under the New Mexico Procurement Codes, Article 13-1-126.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to renew the Pediatric Services Professional Services Contract with Alamogordo Pediatric Associates, PC for the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a total contract price of $11,000.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H.
Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services – Contract Renewal.


Superintendent Lyle presented a request to renew the Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services Professional Services Contract with Global Nutrition Services, LLC of Albuquerque, NM for the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a cost of $14,512.50 for the Alamogordo Campus, and $2,665.50 for the Albuquerque Campus.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, the current contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a total period not to exceed four (4) years.  Approval of this request will begin the fourth year of service.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the Nutritional & Dietary Consulting Services Professional Services Contract with Global Nutrition, LLC of Albuquerque, NM for the contract period July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 at a cost of $14,512.50 for the Alamogordo Campus, and $2,665.50 for the Albuquerque Campus, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Q.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle reviewed the status of all NMSBVI ongoing capital projects, including:  Jack Hall Renovation; Superintendent’s Residence Garage; Natatorium; Garrett Chiller; Central Receiving Roof Replacement; and ECP Property Line Fence and Gates.  
O.
Strategic Plan.


Tabled until the May 27, 2010 meeting.

P.
Legislative Update.


Tabled until the May 27, 2010 meeting.   
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


There were no questions or discussion.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – January, February, March 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – January, February, March 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:35 p.m., Thursday, April 29, 2010.
(Approved 5/27/10)
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